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MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF GREAT ELLINGHAM PARISH COUNCIL HELD ON WEDNESDAY 22 JANUARY 2014 AT 7.30 PM AT THE RECREATION CENTRE.

Present:  Cllr Betts (Chair), Cook, Elvin, Getley and Mrs Perkins. The District Councillor Bill Smith, two representatives from Anglian Water, Matt Wood, nine members of the public and the Clerk to the Council, Mrs E Ground were also in attendance.
14001. Open Forum – an opportunity for any parishioner to speak on Parish matters. There was a complaint regarding the poor state of the roads in the area, particularly the way in which the banks and verges are being eroded. Lorries from Kerry Foods were reported to have been seen cutting across road junctions and eroding the verges. The Clerk to speak to Kerry Foods to see what can be done.
The Parish Council were asked to note that someone has been targeting cars parked on the green triangle at the top of Church Street, sticking “parking tickets” on car windscreens. It was argued that if necessary it is safer to park on the triangle than on the road near to the junction and that there had been a road accident at this junction on the morning of the Parish Council meeting. Whilst Councillors did not condone parking on the triangle, they agreed that it was not appropriate for someone to be taking matters in to their own hands.
14002. Apologies for absence.  Apologies were received from Cllr Mellor (attending a funeral), Cllr Simpson; Cllr Ashe and Rev’d May.
14003. To declare interests in any items on the agenda. No interests were declared.
14004. To confirm the minutes of the meeting of 18th December 2013. These, having been circulated prior to the meeting, were approved and signed.
14005. To report matters arising not on the agenda. The Clerk reported that the new noticeboard is due to be installed at the end of January, with the new picnic table and seating having been ordered and awaiting delivery.
The Clerk to confirm whether the current litter warden for the village has resigned from this post.
14006. To receive the Chairman’s Report. Legal completion of the Crown Public House sale is reported to be imminent and the purchasers have agreed to contact Cllr Betts once the sale has gone through to let him know of the plans for the pub.
14007. To receive the District Councillor’s Report.  The District Cllr, Bill Smith, reported on Breckland Council’s (BDC) budget; commenting that there won’t be a gap in funding until the 2016/17 financial year. Breckland hope to hold down the increase in their element of the Council Tax to 2% and estimate that this will still mean that Breckland has the lowest Council Tax of any District Council in the country. It was reported that BDC’s commercial properties are currently 91% let and continue to return a sizeable income for the Council.
The Boundary Commission proposals are now through, which suggest a much larger ward with two members, to be re-named Wayland. Cllr Smith asked if the Parish Council would write to the Commission to ask that All Saints retains its identity, suggesting that “All Saints and Wayland” would be a better option. The consultation runs to April, and the 2015 elections will be based on the new boundaries. Resolved: The Clerk to request that the name “All Saints” be retained.

As part of the efficiencies drive at Breckland, a new pay-scheme has been proposed, which abolishes the cost of living wage increase and would mean any future pay rises would be based purely on performance.  
Finally Cllr Smith reminded the Parish Council that “Pride in Breckland” funding is available to help towards village projects such as the cost of new noticeboards. The Clerk to contact Breckland Council to discuss.

14008. To receive a presentation from Anglian Water regarding the new sewerage system for Great Ellingham.  Two representatives from Anglian Water gave a presentation regarding the new sewerage system. It was confirmed that approximately 184 homes will have the option to connect to the new sewer and is expected that construction of the new pumping station on Long Street will begin in late May 2014. This will be a low visual impact development, with much of the work below ground, but will involve building a pumping station to the south of White House Farm, Long Street which will include a small lay-by to allow access to employees to maintain the station. Traffic to and from the site is expected to be one tanker per annum as well as one van every one or two months.
It was reported that as part of the works there will be some road closures in the village with diversions in place where necessary. There will be two public meetings held in the Spring, at which residents can view plans and discuss any queries.
It was explained that the decision to connect to the mains sewer is voluntary and any household that chooses to connect will be responsible for the work carried out within their property boundary. Householders can get quotations for the work needed or can do the work themselves, the only proviso being that all work must comply with building regulations. Firstly Anglian Water will do all their work and once the work has been commissioned letters will go out to householders inviting them to connect to the system. Households have up to 6 months to connect to the system before they are charged for mains drainage, and those connecting within 3 months will benefit from 12 months free sewerage.

Cllr Cook asked Anglian Water why they have chosen to lay pipework under the road at Mill Lane, rather than lay the pipe behind the properties, making use of the field behind.  Anglian Water agreed to visit Cllr Cook at his property to discuss the various options available.
14009. To discuss progress regarding the Community Right to Build Scheme. Matt Wood provided Councillors with an update on progress to date. He confirmed that the Homes and Communities Agency (HCA) will  only fund a specific proposal for a specific site, and so no funding would be made available at this stage. Following this set-back the team then approached another organisation Foundation East, which provides funding to help communities with pre-development projects. The team then looked at whether a conventional planning application could be submitted, following an evaluation of the three sites and subject to support from the village in the form of a public vote. If it can be demonstrated that there is majority public support and a tangible public benefit from the planning application going ahead, Breckland Council can take these as material considerations in deciding whether to grant planning permission. Advantages to this process are that it is an established form of obtaining planning as opposed to the Community Right to Build which is a new process, and people appear to have more faith in this system. The downside of this is that planning could of course be refused and as the site would be outside the LDF the application would have to go to Committee.
Cllr Cook asked if there would be another public meeting, and asked why he had not yet received a copy of the public’s responses to the last questionnaire. Cllr Betts said he would request this information. It was confirmed that any future vote on proposed sites would include an option to vote for none of the sites. 

Ann Milner has obtained the services of an accountant free of charge who is putting together a business plan.  The next stage will be to agree the scope of work, draw up fee proposals and carry out the preliminary work of drawing up plans for all three sites.
14010. PLANNING APPLICATIONS
Planning ref: 3PL/2013/1202/F

Location: 4, Chequers Lane, Great Ellingham

Applicant: Mr and Mrs J Brierley

Demolition of existing detached garage and erection of new detached garage.
Councillors had no objections to this application.
Planning ref: 3PL/2013/1174/F

Location: The Bungalow, Bow Street, Great Ellingham

Applicant: Mr Lee Devlin

Replacement dwelling, C/U of agricultural land to garden & paddock & siting of temporary 
static caravan (retrospective)
Councillors had no objections to this application.
Planning ref: 3PL/2013/1152/F

Location: 51, Long Street, Great Ellingham

Applicant: Mr and Mrs Jones

           Single storey living room extension
Councillors had no objections to this application.
14011. To consider and note correspondence received:
FOR ATTENTION

· Breckland Council – Cost of running elections in May 2015 to Parish Councils. The Parish Council was made aware that it will now have to fund the cost of Parish Council elections, which could be significant in the event of a contested election. This will need to be considered when finalising the 2015/16 budget.
· Mrs Neil (via Rev’d May) re: sorting ditch at end of Penhill Road. The Clerk to request County Cllr Cliff Jordan’s help in trying to get Norfolk County Council to come out again to sort this problem.
· Norfolk County Council – Hingham Road – footway and carriageway resurfacing scheme. Noted.
· Bill Smith – Correspondence with Norfolk County Council re protection of verges along Long Street. Noted.
· Anglian Water – Community update re installation of mains sewerage.

· Norfolk Constabulary – Consultation re 2014/15 budget. Noted.
· Bill Smith – Street naming and numbering policy update. Noted.
· The Parish Council had received a letter from a Bow Street resident regarding a recent incident on the Watton Road where a speeding driver had to swerve to miss her and her family who were out walking.  The Parish Council were asked what they can do to enable villagers to be safe on our roads. Resolved: The Clerk to contact Norfolk Police and Norfolk County Council Highways to raise these concerns and to request further speed control and safety measures for Great Ellingham.
· Ellingham Pump – The Ellingham Pump is now to charge for publicising the minutes; the first A5 page to be free but further pages to be charged at £10 per page. Resolved: The Parish Council to ask if hard copies could be left in the village stores, and the Clerk to include a note in the Pump asking residents to forward their e-mail address if they would like to receive copies this way. The minutes also to be published on the village website.
FOR INFORMATION

· Breckland Council – Attleborough & Besthorpe Neighbourhood Plan – confirmation that the Neighbourhood Plan Area was designated and can be viewed at www.breckland.gov.uk/content/neighbourhood-plans

· Norfolk County Council – Consultation re charging for pre-planning advice re applications for minerals, waste and County Council’s own development.

· George Freeman – Pledging to promote and lobby for better Broadband for rural Norfolk

· Norfolk Age Uk – Asking for donations.

· Norfolk Association of Local Councils – monthly newsletter

· Bill Smith – District Councillor’s Report

· Norfolk CAB- asking for donations

· Bill Smith – The state of public services – Deloitte public sector report.

· Breckland Council – Confirming Warm & Well packs no longer available.

· John Storey from Enterprise Inns – confirming public house sale going through.

· Norfolk Association of Local Councils – Chancellor’s Autumn Statement

· Breckland Council – press release re Book Festival & gym sessions (put on noticeboard).

· Breckland Council – asking for details of any almshouses in the parish.

14012. To receive the financial statement of the accounts for the year to date. The Clerk, as Responsible Financial Officer, reported on the current financial state. 
     The financial statements, having been circulated prior to the meeting, were approved. 
14013. To approve and agree payment of any invoices received: 
Mr D Roberts – Grasscutting - £70.00

Great Ellingham Recreation Centre – Hire of Hall - £207.50

Mrs E Ground – Salary q/e 31/10/13 plus stationery expenses - £404.64

HM Revenue & Customs – PAYE Q3 - £98.09
 The above payments were approved.
14014. To approve the Income and Expenditure Budget for 2014/15. The budget, having been circulated prior to the meeting, was approved.
14015. To agree the precept for the year ended 31 March 2015. The precept was agreed at £7,000 for the year less the unused £576 grant received from Breckland Council in respect of the 2013/14 tax year, making the total precept £6,424.
14016. To discuss the allocation of the Rix Petroleum fuel rebate.  Councillors agreed that the Clerk should include an article in the Ellingham Pump asking local organisations to apply for small grants toward specific projects, as in previous years.
14017. To discuss Councillor training. It was reported that the Chairman of Little Ellingham Parish Council is to attend training with the Norfolk Association of Local Councils to see if this training may be worthwhile, following a recommendation from the Clerk to Rocklands Parish Council. Resolved: Great Ellingham Parish Council to hold off making a decision regarding training until they have heard from Little Ellingham.
14018. To discuss any updates regarding the possibility of merging West Carr with Great Ellingham.  No news had been received.

14019. To accept matters of information from Councillors.  There was reported to be dog mess in the village. The Clerk to request that the dog warden visit the village.
The Parish Council heard that the proposed new playground for the Recreation Centre is progressing well.
14020. To discuss the Chairman’s urgent business. There was no business under this heading.
14021. To confirm the date of the next meeting as Wednesday 19th February 2014, to be held at the Recreation Centre commencing at 7.30pm.

This was confirmed and the meeting concluded at approximately 9.35pm. 

